MINUTES OF THE HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE

Thursday, 16th October 2003 at 7.00 pm

PRESENT:  Councillor Jones (Chair), Councillor Kagan (Vice Chair) and Councillors R S Patel & Thomas.

Councillors R Blackman, R Colwill, Duffin, Farrell, Gillani, Gladbaum, Harrod, Hughes, Lorber, O’ Sullivan, H B Patel, Rands and Van Colle also attended the meeting.

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Beswick.

1.
Declarations of Interest
Councillors Jones and Kagan declared that they were residents of the Willesden area to be discussed in item 12 of the Agenda, ‘Progress Report on the London Bus Priority Network (LBPN) and London Bus Initiative (LBI) Programme.

2.
Minutes of Highways Committee – 23rd July 2003

RESOLVED:-

that the minutes of the Highways Committee held on 23rd July 2003 be received and approved as an accurate record.
3.
Matters Arising

None.

4.
Deputations

Mr Frank Ashleigh referred to the need for a Protected Parking Area scheme to be introduced to the Valley Farm Area.  The scheme could use a form of vehicle identification which displayed the vehicle registration number and in his view would be inexpensive to implement.

In response, David Eaglesham (Head of Traffic Management) stated that permit parking schemes operated in a similar way to that suggested by Mr Ashleigh and had been recommended in a report on the agenda and that further information would become available once the plans had been considered in more detail.
5.
Petitions

(a)
Wembley Hill Road – Safety Campaign Petition 

Irfan Malik (Assistant Director of Environment) stated that the positioning of the bus stop near the junction of Linden Avenue was currently under negotiation.

RESOLVED:
that the contents of the petition be noted.

(b)
Oaklands Road and Howard Road - Controlled Parking Zone (CPZ) Zone GM
Mr Malik commented that consultation in respect of this petition was ongoing and a report would be produced for the next meeting of the Highways Committee.

RESOLVED:
that the contents of the petition be noted.

(c) Wembley Stadium Event Day Parking: Brent Residents’ Parking Option Petition

RESOLVED:

that this petition be considered under item 7. 

(d)
Queensbury Station Parade CPZ – Zone QA
The Committee received a petition from Queensbury Area Residents’ Association (QARA) requesting that the proposed Queensbury Station Area CPZ be withdrawn and that consideration be given to a non-CPZ scheme in the zone area.

Mr Robert Dunwell speaking for the petition referred to a petition received in December 2002 that had supported the introduction of CPZs in the Queensbury Station Area and stated that the public consultation on CPZ proposals had been flawed.  He questioned the Council’s assertion that most people were in favour of the introduction of CPZ’s and stated that the consultation results were flawed.  Mr Dunwell claimed that QARA had evidence and sworn statements showing the scheme did not have majority support and he asked the Committee to view the evidence.
In reply, Mr Eaglesham confirmed that the petition requesting CPZs in the Queensbury Station Area had been checked and met the requirements as specified by the Council’s Standing Orders. He stated that Mr Dunwell had been given access to view public consultation returns in a meeting on the 9th May 2003 following the Committee’s decision to approve the scheme.  He also added that there was no evidence to show that public consultation returns had been falsified or manipulated, as had been claimed in a letter from Mr Dunwell.  Consequently he was satisfied that the consultation process had been conducted fairly and correctly.
6.
Highways Committee Procedural Protocol
The Committee had before them a report which proposed the adoption of a procedural protocol to set out in writing the procedure for the conduct of meetings of the Highways Committee.

Councillor Lorber asked if more than one ward member could address the Committee if the ward was represented by more than one political party.  In reply, the Chair confirmed that such a decision would be at her discretion.

RESOLVED:
that the adoption of the protocol be agreed, subject to an amendment to paragraph 6, which reads as follows:

6(a)
Except in accordance with paragraph 5 above (Speaking Rights of Ward Members), members of the Council who are not members of the Committee shall not be entitled to speak at meetings of the Committee unless he or she has previously obtained the permission of the Chair and the subject upon which he or she wishes to speak relates to an item on the agenda before the Committee at which he or she wishes to speak.

6(b)
If a non member of the Committee is permitted to speak in accordance with 6(a) above, he or she shall state whether he or she has been approached by any interested party and the reason for addressing the Committee.

6(c)
A member who is not a member of the Committee shall not be entitled to vote.

6(d)
A member who is not a member of the Committee shall not be entitled to take part in any debate on any item on the agenda.
7.
Wembley National Stadium Event Day Parking Controls
Members received a report informing them of the implications of the planning approval for the Wembley National Stadium and the Section 106 funds provided by the developer to introduce event day parking control schemes.   In July 2003 the Highways Committee considered a report on event day parking control schemes and deferred a decision subject to further investigations.   Members were presented with the details of these investigations and a request to approve the revised parking control options, parking charges and programme of works as detailed in the report.

In introducing the report, Mr Eaglesham stated that officers had met with the Department of Transport and had negotiated concessions to help reduce the quantity of traffic signing required for the parking schemes.  He also asked members to consider whether the traffic barrier scheme should be offered as an option.  He also asked that a coherent strategy be agreed before the process moved to the scheme development and consultation stage with the public and councillors.

Mr Cohen of the Wembley Stadium Residents’ Consultative Committee commented on the responses of the Emergency Services he had received concerning a traffic barrier scheme.  The Ambulance Service had no objection to the scheme providing it did not cause undue delay to their journey, whilst the Fire Service stated that they would only agree to one barrier and that it should be equipped with a padlock.  He had not yet received a response from the Police and nor had they turned up at any of the Committee’s meetings.  He enquired as to why Brent Council had reported that the Emergency Services were more negative to the idea than the responses he had received from them and added that a traffic barrier scheme was popular amongst residents.

Wembley Stadium Event Day Parking: Brent Residents’ Parking Option Petition

The Committee received a petition from QARA rejecting that CPZ schemes only be proposed around the Wembley Stadium Area and that more options be offered for consideration.

Mr Dunwell speaking for the petition stated that he had received support for a traffic barrier scheme from the Fire Service.  Residents within a 2 mile radius of the Stadium should have choices regarding parking and traffic schemes and nearly 1,300 residents in the petition had indicated support for a traffic barrier scheme where they were geographically suitable.  He added that residents were in favour of the regeneration of Wembley but that they did not want to carry the burden of costs or be unnecessarily inconvenienced by any traffic management schemes.

Mr Melvin Hacker expressed his support for QARA’s petition and stated that areas outside a 1 mile radius of the Stadium should not be subject to event day parking schemes, particularly the quieter roads.  He added that he believed the current proposed CPZ scheme could increase congestion.  Replying to a question from the Committee asking why he was against the currently proposed CPZ schemes, he stated that if a number of visitors travelled to his home by car on an event day, there was a strong possibility that they could have their vehicles towed away because they would be contravening parking regulations. 

Mr Thomas Heinemann of Barnhill Residents’ Association stated that a newsletter had been sent to Barnhill residents offering 5 alternatives to the Council option and that he had received 90 per cent support for a traffic barrier scheme.  A petition with 300 signatures had expressed support for alternative schemes to be considered including a traffic barrier system.  He accepted that the barriers could not be manned but stated that he did not feel that this was necessary.

The Chair confirmed that they would continue to consult and investigate traffic barrier schemes.

In reply to options put forward by QARA’s petition, Phil Rankmore (Director of Transportation) stated that the Police were against any proposal to place traffic barriers in “geographically suitable areas.”  He also stated that the needs of other highway users as well as local residents had to be considered.  He added that as Wembley Stadium would be a public transport-based venue this would reduce the quantity of additional traffic generated on event days.


Councillor R Blackman made a number of points, including a suggestion that satellite car parking provision slightly further afield of the Stadium should be encouraged.  He stated that the hours of operation for CPZs needed clarification and queried why it was necessary for event day parking enforcement to be 24 hours when, for example, a football match would only require people to attend the stadium for approximately 2 hours.  He commented that a traffic barrier scheme should be considered for other geographical areas and that this option be part of the consultation period.  Councillor Van Colle stated that he believed there was a need for greater flexibility in the number of options offered to residents and to not do so would cause more people to be against the original proposals.  He also suggested that the Town Hall car park could also be used on event days.  Councillor Rands stated that the 2 mile radius mentioned in the report seemed arbitrary and that everyone in that area should be part of the consultation process.  He also sought clarification concerning the time scale of the proposals coming into force.  In reply, the Chair confirmed that within the 1 mile radius the proposals would come into effect once the stadium opened, and within the 2 mile radius in the next few years after the stadium opening.


Councillor Hughes voiced concerns about parking arrangements not being in place before the stadium opened, especially as stadium construction was ahead of schedule.  He added that there had not been enough consultation with local residents.  Councillor Lorber offered his opinion that public transport would not have improved sufficiently by the time of the stadium opening and that protection within the 2 mile radius should be implemented earlier.  He also expressed concerns that other venues in the Wembley area, such as Wembley Arena, were increasing in size and that new venues would increase parking and traffic problems.  In reply, the Chair stated that there was no control over existing venues expanding but any newly proposed venue would be subject to review.


Councillor Farrell stated that flexibility in proposals must be offered to residents and that it would be unfair to charge residents simply because they lived near the stadium.


Mr Rankmore, replying to Councillor Lorber’s query concerning Wembley Arena, stated that although the venue had been refitted it had not resulted in a significant increase in capacity.  He was not aware of any new venues being proposed in the Wembley area.  Concerning the 2 mile radius, he stated that this was used to define areas approximately within 30 minutes of the stadium by foot, and more details could be seen in the maps included in the report.  It was logical to implement proposals in the ‘inner’ 1 mile radius first and the ‘outer’ 2 mile radius secondly.  By delaying implementation of the 2 mile radius, it would allow time to absorb knowledge of how the scheme worked within the 1 mile radius.  Mr Rankmore explained that problems decreased further away from the stadium and in his view there would not be a need to increase the radius beyond 2 miles.  He added that it was the Council’s duty to keep streets free from obstruction and this was necessary, for example, in aiding emergency services to operate with as little hindrance as possible.


Mr Eaglesham, in reply to Mr Dunwell’s comments concerning traffic barriers, stated that implementing them across the 2 mile radius would be problematic and the costs of staffing them high. He responded to the criticism that very few scheme options were provided in the report by explaining that that was because there were only a very limited range of workable options available under current legislation. He considered the options detailed in the petition and explained that some of these were unrealistic alternatives. The barrier option had already been detailed in the report and the “do nothing” option was in every consultation by default because the public can demonstrate opposition to proposals at the consultation stage. With regard to the ‘Single Yellow Line’ option mentioned in QARA’s petition, he stated that this would appear to prohibit all parking with no provision for residents on events and he asked for clarification.  With regard to the ‘Tow Away’ zones suggested in the petition, he stated that the Council could only tow away vehicles if they were illegally parked on parking restrictions. He added that it seemed that the petitioners were suggesting the use of parking restrictions and he also asked for clarification of this option. The Chair added that there would be consultation concerning the traffic barrier option.  In response to questions from ward members concerning the hours of enforcement for CPZs, Mr Rankmore stated that there would be clear signage on event days, as noted in the report, and currently all day enforcement was proposed.  However, Mr Eaglesham added that there would be the possibility of considering other time periods.  Mr Cohen enquired about the responses received to the traffic barrier option from the Emergency Services.  Mr Eaglesham responded that the Police would object, the Fire Service would consider each scheme individually on its circumstances and the Ambulance Service had not yet responded.  Councillor Lorber then suggested that 24 hour enforcement of CPZs would be inevitable on event days.  In reply, Mr Malik advised that in practical terms enforcement would depend on the particular event.


Councillor Thomas suggested that the reports should reflect the views of a wider section of the public and put forward a motion to include in the recommendations that consultation also include community associations and businesses.  This motion was moved and LOST.

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the additional investigations undertaken by officers be noted and the proposed strategy outlined in the report be agreed;

(ii)
that the proposed event day permit parking control scheme be agreed as a main basis for public consultation;

(iii)
that the proposed parking zone options and event day parking charges for public consultation be agreed;

(iv)
that the “barrier” event day schemes in existing areas be included as an option for residents in public consultations;

(v)
that the proposed works and consultation programme required in order to introduce initial schemes before the opening of the Stadium be noted;

(vi)
that consultation with ward and committee members take place prior to wider public consultation proceedings.

8.
Queensbury Station Area (Zone QA) CPZ – Progress Report
The Committee had before them a report updating them on progress with the Zone QA Controlled Parking Zone (CPZ) and on the receipt of an objection in response to the statutory consultation.

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the progress on the Zone QA CPZ be noted;

(ii)
that the objection received in response to the advertising of the Public Notices, as part of the Traffic Management Order making process for the CPZ, be overruled, and it be agreed to proceed with the implementation of the scheme.

9.
Progress Report on Controlled Parking Zones Programme
The Committee received a report informing them of the progress with the programme of implementation of CPZs in Brent since the report to the last meeting of the Highways Committee in July 2003.

Satnam Sahota (Officer, Transportation Unit) referred to the report and updated the Committee on the CPZ review programme.  He explained that Neasden Town Centre CPZ had received no objections and implementation of the scheme would be co-ordinated with other elements of the town centre scheme to minimise disruption.

Councillor Lorber informed the Committee that a business at the junction near Harrow Road was illegally using a double yellow lined area and that evidence of enforcement seemed to be lacking.  Mr Malik undertook to investigate the issue.  Councillor Thomas, speaking in respect of CPZ area KL zone, asked if there was still a need to provide restrictions on all bank holidays.  Mr Malik stated that he would undertake to review this issue.  

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the progress on the Controlled Parking Zones programme funded by Capital funds from Transport for London (associated with the Mayor’s Congestion Charging Scheme for Central London and the Borough Spending Plan) and the Transportation Services Unit revenue budget, be noted;

(ii)
that the following tariffs for ‘pay & display’ parking in the Sudbury Hill (Zone SH) CPZ be approved:-

10p for 20 mins, 20p for 40 mins, 60p for 1 hr, £1.20 for 2 hrs and £2.40 for 4 hrs (maximum stay)

(iii)
that officers carry out a further review of Zones K, KB, KC and KQ CPZs as detailed in paragraph 7.9 of this report;
(iv)
that the petition from the petitioners in respect of zone KL and the Director of Transportation’s decision to uphold the objections received to the Zone KL statutory consultation be noted;
(v)
that the Director of Transportation be instructed to re-consult in Zone KL on the operational times of the CPZ and following that consultation, to revise the scheme accordingly and proceed to statutory consultation prior to implementing the scheme;
(vi) that the Director of Transportation be authorised to consider any objections or representations raised by the statutory consultation and if he considers them to be significant to report them back to this committee, otherwise he is authorised to overrule any minor objections or make such other changes as are necessary and to proceed to implement the scheme.

10.
Review of Zones GM and MC Controlled Parking Zones (Cricklewood)

The Committee had before them a report detailing progress with the reviews of the Zones GM and MC Controlled Parking Zones (CPZs).

Introducing the report, Mr Sahota referred to the preliminary review of the CPZ - zone MC carried out in April 2003 in response to a petition from the Mosque and Islamic Centre of Brent and the Dar-Al-Islam Foundation, which had requested additional short term parking for visitors.  Following a meeting with local members on the 1st October 2003, consultation would be undertaken to consider the new GM and MC zone boundaries and the possibility of permit holder only bays in streets close to the Mosque being converted to shared use operation (permit holder and “pay and display”) on Fridays from 12.30 to 2.30pm only.

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the progress on the reviews of Zones GM and MC CPZs be noted;

(ii)
that the options for Zones GM and MC, as detailed in item 7.7 of the report, be approved;

(iii)
that the results of a further consultation be reported to the next meeting of the Highways Committee in December 2003 for a decision on how to proceed.

11.
Progress Report on Harlesden Area CPZs – Zones HW and HS Progress
The Committee received a report informing them of the progress with the Harlesden area CPZs, Zones HW and HS and on the outcome of informal consultations to include Crownhill Road, Manor Park Road, St John’s Avenue and Harlesden Gardens in Zone HW.

Mr Chambers of Harlesden Gardens spoke about the consultation regarding the Harlesden Area CPZ.  The “top” and “bottom” halves of the road had been consulted separately and had different views.  This presented the possibility of one half having a scheme implemented that had not received majority support, and he felt that it would have been more appropriate that there be one consultation for the whole area.  Councillor Gladbaum replied that consultation had taken place separately because the area was split by ward boundaries.  Mr Sahota then confirmed that the consultation had identified views as an aggregate for the whole area.  Councillor Thomas stated that the “top” half had been consulted a long time ago.  In reply, Mr Malik informed the Committee that the whole area would be re-consulted.  The Chair confirmed that this item would go before the Highways Committee meeting on the 17th December 2003.

Before being put to the vote, Councillor Thomas declared a personal interest and abstained from voting.

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the progress with Zones HW and HS CPZs be noted;

(ii)
that Ashdon Road and Burns Road be included in the Zone HW CPZ.

12.
Progress Report on the London Bus Priority Network (LBPN) and London Bus Initiative (LBI) Programme
Members had before them a report updating them on progress on schemes previously approved for implementation by the Transportation Sub-Committee in the LBPN (London Bus Priority Network) and LBI (London Bus Initiative) programmes on routes 18 and 32 for the 2003/2004 financial years.

The report also informed the Committee on informal consultations undertaken by consultants on bus stop changes on Route 18 for the introduction of articulated buses in November 2003, on schemes for Routes 266, 52, 31 and 16 scheduled for implementation in the 2003/04 financial year, and on schemes for Route 182 for the 2004/05 financial year subject to satisfactory consultations.

Mr Tony Antoniou of Willesden High Road spoke about the proposed bus lane and explained that he had conducted a survey and taken photographs of the road at 9am, reporting that the road had been quiet and that there was no need for a separate bus lane.  He stated that a bus lane would make it impossible for a vehicle to stop outside the police station and that it could also contribute to a 40 per cent loss in earnings for local businesses.  He criticised the consultation period which only allowed residents one and a half weeks to provide feedback and stated that the views of the local shopkeepers needed to be heard.  Speaking in support of Mr Antoniou, Councillor Gillani stated that the road was not wide enough to support a bus lane and that there were many other problems generally with bus route 52, which had generated numerous objections on a wide range of issues.

In reply, the Chair commented that the report did not recommend the implementation of a bus lane in Willesden High Road under the current proposals.  Mr Eaglesham added that other bus lane options could be considered in the future with different operating times suggested to the original proposal.  Councillor Kagan also added that the bus lanes that had been implemented in Brent had all received public support.

Councillor Gillani expressed her concerns regarding the scheme for Staverton Road.  She stated that support for the scheme at this location had not been identified and that there were safety issues that needed to be addressed.  Councillor Lorber stated that he felt plans to introduce articulated buses were impractical and would add to congestion in areas such as Wembley High Road.  He asked if London Transport had considered this issue.  In reply, Mr Sahota informed the Committee that London Transport had conducted articulated bus tests and had reported no problems.  In reply to Councillor Lorber’s question as to the times of these tests, he confirmed that they had not taken place during peak hours.  Councillor Thomas expressed the view that London Transport should conduct more tests, including ones during peak hours.  The Chair asked that the officer liaising with London Transport should be made aware of these views.  Mr Sahota advised the Committee that London Transport intended to introduce articulated buses and that their priorities were often different to the Council’s, however he agreed that a letter should be drafted by Gerry Devine (Public Transport Promoter) and sent to London Transport concerning this issue. 

Before being put to the vote, Councillor Thomas declared a personal interest and abstained from voting.

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the progress on LBPN and LBI schemes be noted;
(ii)
that the outcomes of the informal consultation on the proposed bus stop changes be noted and the implementation of the Clearways at the existing Route 18 bus stops in Brent be approved, and objections be noted, and that the implementation of the bus stops listed in the supplementary information be deferred pending further investigations;
(iii)
that notwithstanding the objection raised, the Route 18 Bus Lanes Experimental Traffic regulation order which came into operation in June 2002 be made permanent;
(iv)
that the outcome of the informal consultation on the proposals for routes 52,  16 and 31 be noted and the following be agreed:

(a) the proposals identified for scheme 52/2 be withdrawn and that officers and the LBI partnership investigate alternative bus priority options for bus route 52 in High Road, Willesden, between nos. 311 to 121,

(b) scheme 52/4 be progressed to statutory implementation,

(c) scheme 52/5 be progressed to statutory consultation and implementation,

(d)
scheme 52/7 be progressed to statutory consultation and implementation,

(e)
scheme 52/8 be progressed to statutory consultation and implementation,

(f) scheme 31/25 be progressed to statutory consultation  and implementation,

(g) scheme 31/27 be progressed to statutory consultation and implementation,

(h)
the signalisation of Premier Corner/Salusbury Road/Kilburn Lane and the bus stop build out on Premier Corner be progressed to statutory consultation and implementation.



13.
Wrottesley Road, Harlesden – Streets for People Scheme
The Committee had before them a report detailing progress with the development of the Wrottesley Road – Streets for People proposals and local safety scheme in Harlesden.  The report set out the results of the recent public consultation and sought approval to proceed to statutory consultation and implementation of the proposals.

Introducing the report, Barry Philips (Officer, Transportation Unit) informed the Committee that £150,000 had been approved for the project and an additional £50,000 from the local safety scheme budget had also been made available.  The main aims of the scheme were to:

(a) Reduce vehicle speeds and make walking and cycling easier and safer within Wrottesley Road,

(b) Make it easier for pedestrians to cross the road at key junctions,

(c) Improve the safety of vulnerable road users such as children and the elderly,

(d) Reduce the number of personal injury traffic accidents,

(e) Reduce the environmental impact of through traffic, particularly HGV traffic.

During the consultation period, concerns had been raised by the Wrottesley Road Residents’ Association about the scheme and as a consequence a public meeting was arranged.  As a result of the meeting, the scheme had been revised which now included 4 options at the junction of Wrottesley Road and Furness Road and additional improvements along the length of the road.  During the second consultation process, the scheme had received a high level of public support.

Councillor Gladbaum commented favourably on the revised scheme, however she added that the consultation process had been successful.  She expressed some anxiety among residents who were worried that the scheme might not be implemented.  In reply, Mr Philips confirmed that the scheme would be implemented by March 2004.  The Chair invited residents to comment, who responded favourably with two suggestions, the first being that HGV signage could be clearer and the second that speeding be monitored.  In response, Mr Philips confirmed that a comprehensive signage plan was underway and speeding was already being monitored.

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the scheme development work undertaken by officers be noted;
(ii)
that the results of the public consultations undertaken recently with local residents of the Wrottesley Road area be noted and the elements of the scheme which are supported be approved, as detailed in supplementary information provided at the meeting;

(iii) that the Director of Transportation proceed with any necessary statutory consultation, to consider any objections or representations and either to refer objections or comments back to this Committee where he thinks appropriate, or to implement the orders for the schemes proposed in the report if there are no objections or representations, or he considers the objections or representations are groundless or insignificant.

14.
Walking Schemes Programme 2003/2004

The Committee received a report concerning the Walking Schemes Programme for 2003/2004 which sought approval for officers to proceed with all aspects of scheme development, public consultation, statutory consultation and implementation in order to ensure the delivery of the programme within the 2003/04 financial year.

Introducing the report, Mr Philips informed the Committee that £125,000 had been approved for the current financial year within the Capital Programme. The schemes involving Acton Lane/Winchelsea Road/Mordaunt Road in Stonebridge and Woodstock Hill in Kenton had been completed.

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the programme of walking schemes detailed in the report and the scheme development work undertaken so far be noted;

(ii)
that the public consultation strategy to be adopted for the schemes in the programme as detailed in the report be noted;

(iii)
that the schemes detailed in the report at paragraph 7 be implemented, subject to any necessary statutory consultation;

(iv)
that the Director of Transportation proceed with any necessary statutory consultation, to consider any objections or representations and either to refer objections or comments back to this committee where he thinks appropriate or to implement the order if there are no objections or representations, or he considers the objections or representations are groundless or insignificant.
15.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Highways Committee is scheduled to take place on Wednesday, 17th December 2003 at 7.00 pm.

16.
Any Other Urgent Business

None

The meeting finished at 10.25 pm.

L JONES

Chair
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